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To: 

•   
•  McGuire, Catherine (POL); 
•  Scott, William (POL); 
•   

+7 others 

  
Dear Acting Captain Altorfer: 
Our office has completed its review of the materials related to Recommendation 80.1 
that have been submitted to us as part of the collaborative reform process. After 
reviewing the package and information provided by the Department, the California 
Department of Justice finds as follows: 
Recommendation 80.1:  The SFPD should create a policy governing the reporting of 
criminal activity and administrative misconduct uncovered during any type of covert 
investigation. Such policies will prepare the department for complex legal situations 
with multijurisdictional responsibilities for either criminal or administrative 
investigations into officer conduct. 
Response to Recommendation 80.1:  
Several of SFPD’s existing policies govern the reporting of criminal activity and 
administrative misconduct that is uncovered during the course of a covert investigation. 
These policies include Department General Order (DGO) 1.04 (Duties of Sergeants), 2.01 
(General Rules of Conduct), 2.04 (Complaints against Officers) and Internal Affairs 
Division Standard Operations Procedures. SFPD issued Department Notices (DN) 21-
046 and 21-059 to synthesize all of the processes and protocols within this wide range 
of policies. 
DN 21-059 reminds members of their obligations under DGO 8.01 (Critical Incidents) to 
notify their Commanding Officer if they become aware that another member is arrested 
for a felony or misdemeanor while off-duty. DN 21-046 reminds members that if they 
observe, or otherwise become aware of another member’s suspected violation of the 
law or SFPD policies and procedures, they are required to immediately report the 
violation to their immediate supervisors. DN 21-046 further reminds supervisors that 
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when they become aware of suspected criminal activity or administrative misconduct, 
they must immediately notify their Commanding Officer via a memorandum. The 
Commanding Officer must determine if an investigation is necessary and then notify 
Command Staff and the Department of Police Accountability (DPA). The Commanding 
Officer must also forward the memorandum describing the alleged misconduct to the 
Commanding Officer of the Risk Management Office, who will follow existing protocols 
for administrative and criminal investigations into SFPD members. Those protocols can 
be found in the Memoranda of Understanding between SFPD and DPA and the San 
Francisco District Attorney’s Office (SFDA) as well as the Internal Affairs Division 
Standard Operating Procedures. These protocols are discussed in more detail in the 
packages for Recommendation 19.1, and the recommendation packages under Findings 
10 and 60. 
SFPD also provided evidence to show its ongoing relationships with the SFDA and the 
Federal Bureau of Investigation as they relate to investigations into member 
misconduct. SFPD provided several policies that govern the relationship between the 
SFDA and SFPD, and in particular, their relationship during various stages of a criminal 
investigation. As one example, the Risk Management Office’s Investigative Services 
Detail (ISD) must prepare an investigative case file on an investigation into a member’s 
criminal activity. This case file is confidential and is secured within the ISD; however, the 
SFDA can also review this file. If the SFDA decides to criminally charge a member, the 
underlying ISD case file will be watermarked and bates stamped prior to forwarding it to 
the SFDA. 
The Officer in Charge (OIC) of the ISD maintains regular contact with their counterpart in 
the FBI’s Public Corruption Squad to discuss cases that might involve both agencies. If 
the FBI is investigating a SFPD member, it would notify the ISD OIC, who would then 
report it up the chain of command, consistent with the ISD Unit Order 20-01 and DGO 
2.04. Similarly, Chief Scott is also in regular communication with the head of the San 
Francisco Office of the FBI. If the Chief determines an investigation of a member would 
fall under federal jurisdiction, he would discuss this with the Special Agent in Charge of 
the FBI field office and work with the Risk Management Office to provide all relevant 
information to the FBI. 
Based upon all of the above, the Department of Justice finds that SFPD is in substantial 
compliance with this recommendation. 
Please let us know if you have any questions or would like to discuss these further.  
Tanya 
  
Tanya S. Koshy (she/her) 
Deputy Attorney General 
Civil Rights Enforcement Section 
California Department of Justice 
1515 Clay Street, Suite 2100 
Oakland, CA  94612 
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